MINUTES OF THE 113th ANNUAL ENCAMPMENT SONS OF UNION VETERANS OF THE CIVIL WAR DEPARTMENT OF MICHIGAN

SATURDAY 20 APRIL,2002 LANSING, MICHIGAN The 113th Annual Encampment of the Department of Michigan SUVCW was called to order by Department Commander Gregory Hayes at 9:20 A.M.

Commander Hayes asked Secretary Lee for the Roll Call of Officers:

Department Commander Gregory Hayes - present Department SVC Bruce Butgereit - present Department JVC Philip Parks - absent Department Treasurer Del Farnsworth - present Department Secretary Richard Lee - present Council member Keith Harrison PCinC - present Council member William Lowe - present Council member Howard Streeter - present Chaplain William McAfee - present Patriotic Instructor Neal Breaugh - absent Historian Paul Hodges PDC - present Counselor Michael McMillan - present Guard Robert Grove - present Guide Ed Dowd - present Color Bearer Gayle Steele - present Chief of Staff Richard Greene - present Graves Registration Officer Rick Danes - present G.A.R. Records Officer James Lyons PDC - present Civil War Memorials Officer - Douglas Armstrong - excused Editor, "Michigan's Messenger" John Mann - present Camp at Large Co-ordinator Bruce Butgereit - present Communications & Technology Officer Eric Kirchberg - present BSA Co-ordinator Gary Ralston - absent Camp Organizer Richard Lee - present Commanders Group Rep. Kent Armstrong JVCinC - present Weekend of Remembrance: Keith Harrison PCinC

Commander Hayes appointed Rick Danes as JVC & Michael McMillan as Patriotic Instructor for the Encampment.

Commander Hayes then opened the Encampment as per ritual. He called on Chaplain McAfee to invoke the Divine Blessing. The Charter was draped in memory of PCinc George Long. The Colors were presented & the Pledge of Allegiance was given.

DC Hayes directed Guide Ed Dowd to retire & escort Commander-in-Chief George Powell to the Altar... Bro. Dowd introduced C-in-C Powell... DC Hayes welcomed him & invited him to be seated on the platform & asked him if he wished to speak to the Encampment.

CinC Powell expressed greetings from the National Organization as well as his personal greetings... mentioned his many appearances, past & future & said he was happy to be here in Ohio today. He talked about growth in the Order, advertising in the Banner due to costs (\$6. per member per year, \$30,000. for 4 issues); more ads needed to help pay for the Banner - \$1. of per caps goes to Civil War Monuments & Memorials restoration fund - BSA Eagle Scout Certificate program should be pushed, it brings in membershe thinks Kent Armstrong JVinC has done a "pretty good job" - new members should be put to work - put out flags for Memorial Day, do presentations, catalog monuments - he thanked J. Lyons PDC for his 2:00 A.M. pick-up at the airport.

DC Hayes then recognizes other National Officers present: JVCinC Kent Armstrong PDC

National Counselor Hon. James Pahl PDC

National Webmaster Keith Harrison PCinC

Nat'l. Camp & Department Organizer Gary Gibson PDC

National Treasurer Max Newman

DC Hayes appoints Bros. R. Greene, J. Mann & M. Newman to the Credentials Committee.

DC Hayes calls on Chaplain McAfee to conduct a Memorial Service for our departed Brothers:

Adin K. Shank, "True Son" Camp 17

Charles R. Amidon Camp 160

Donald K. McClure Camp 14

Richard E. Carden Camp 427

Willard C. Grant Camp 427

Also, PCinC William Simpson PA & ..... NH

Bro. McAfee offers a prayer of remembrance for these departed Bros.

CinC Powell presents certificates to Bros. Douglas Armstrong & Gerald Crawford of Camp 58 recognizing them as "National Aides" for recruiting 5 new members each in the past year.

He then said that the National Encampment will consider ways to streamlining reporting, possibly requiring only one membership report per year.

DC Hayes appoints: Bros. P. Hodges PDC, R. Danes & M. McMillan to the Officers Reports Committee, and

Bros. B. Brennan PDC, E. Dowd & G. Steele to the Department Bylaws Committee, and

Bros. G. Gibson PDC, D. Williams & R. Greene to the Committee on Committee Reports, and

Bros. K. Harrison PCinC, J. Pahl PDC & R. Grove to the Resolutions Committee.

# OFFICER REPORTS

DC Hayes calls for reports from Department Officers - they are read & attached to these Minutes if available.

DC G. Hayes - read & attached

J. Lyons PDC moved that all Officer Reports be referred to the appropriate Committee - motion approved

SVC B. Butgereit - r. & a.

DC Hayes compliments Bro. Butgereit on doing an exceptional job as SVC & other positions & predicts that if he should run for some other office he probably would be elected.

JVC P. Parks - no report

Secretary R. Lee - r.& a.

DC Hayes asked if any Bros, were present from Maj. Robert Anderson Camp of Alpena - Don Londo & Bruce Zann were introduced & welcomed. Bro. Londo is Sec'y.-Treasurer & Bro. Zann is SVC.

DC Hayes asked Bro. Butgereit to introduce Keith Krinn & Kevin Lindsey from the Gen'l. Israel B. Richardson Camp in Troy, & they were welcomed... **Bro**. Krinn is Commander & Bro. Lindsey is JVC & Sec'y.-Treasurer at Camp #2. Treasurer Del Farnsworth - r.& a.

Council Chairman K. Harrison PCinC says that the Council approves the Treasurers reports & budget & recommends that they be approved by the Encampment, also, that the Council recommends that the dues for the Camp at Large be increased to \$25.00.

DC Hayes calls for the Credentials Committee report from Bro. R. Greene - r.& a.

DC Hayes calls for a motion to approve the report - approved.

DC Hayes calls for a motion to approve the Minutes of the 2001 Annual Encampment - J. Lyons PDC moves to accept the Minutes as "unread" - approved.

DC Hayes calls for a 15 minute break at 10:15 A.M. The Encampment reopens at 10:35 A.M.

DC Hayes recognizes Bro. D. Williams who announced some changes to amounts in funds in the Treasurers report.

DC Hayes calls on Bro. J. Lyons PDC for the G.A.R. Records Committee Report - r.& a., & also the Special Committee Rept - r.& a. Bro. Lyons said that if the Encampment accepts the recommendation of the Committee it will be necessary to make changes to the Dept. Bylaws to implement the recommendation.

DC Hayes calls on Sec'y. Lee to read the Patriotic Instructors Report - r.& a.

DC Hayes calls on Bro. Lee for the Camp Organizers Report - he defers to Bro. Butgereit who had done 98% of the work involved in organizing Camps 139 & 2.

DC Hayes calls on Bro. Butgereit for the Camp at Large Report - r.& a.

DC Hayes said that he had approved the formation of two Camps during his tenure & had disapproved a Camp in Gratiot County.

DC Hayes calls on Bro. Butgereit for the Bylaws Committee Rept. - r.& a.

DC Hayes calls on Bro. R. Danes for the Graves Registration Officers Report - excerpts r.& a.

DC Hayes calls on Bro. P. Hodges PDC for the Department Historians Report - r.& a.

DC Hayes calls for the Department Chaplains Report - Bro. W. McAfee said that he had submitted copies of his report to the DC & the Sec'y. with a correction.

DC Hayes calls on Bro. Keith Harrison PCinC for a report on the Weekend of Remembrance at the Grand Rapids Veterans Home - he defers to Bro. Butgereitwho says that it will be on Sat. 3 August from 10 A.M. -5 P.M., Union & Confederate artillery will fire salutes in the cemetery, no pig roast or Sunday breakfast due to loss of funding, there will be an Old Soldiers picnic.

DC Hayes reads a letter that he sent to all SUVCW Departments asking their endorsement of Bro. Kent Armstrong JVCinC for the position of SVCinC at the National Encampment in Springfield, IL. He says that he would entertain a Resolution to that effect. He then asked Bro. Armstrong if would like to speak to the Encamp.

Bro. Armstrong thanked DC Hayes for the letter, & said that he had enjoyed his work, being in Communication with people from around the country... one being a guest of the PA Department of Corrections.

DC Hayes then says that he would now entertain a resolution that the Encampment endorses Kent Armstrong for the position of SVCinC. Bro. H. Streeter moved - seconded & approved.

Bro. J. Pahl Esq. asked that the record reflect that it was an unanimous "aye" vote & that he would be very happy to deliver that nomination to the National Encampment.

# COMMUNICATIONS

DC Hayes calls on Sec'y. Lee to read Communications received.

Bro. Lee reads the following:

a cover letter for a Resolution from the Henry Casey Camp #92 of Ohio asking that the attached Resolution be brought to the Encampments attention. Robert Grim for SVCinC.

two cover letters for Resolutions asking support for Joseph Long & Steve Michaels for JVCinC.

letter asking support for Robert Petrovic for Council of Administration.

DC Hayes presents the Charter for Camp #139 "Maj. Robert Anderson" of Alpena to Camp Sec'y.-Treasurer Donald Londo.

### OLD BUSINESS

DC Hayes calls for any Old Business - none reported.

# **NEW-BUSINESS**

DC Hayes calls for New Business.

Bro. Harrison PCinC reports of a missing GAR flag & that the Dept. of Mich. VFW may assist in replacing it.

Bro. B. Butgereit SVC reports on the rededication of the Soldiers & Sailors Monument in Indianapolis to be held in May. The names of those planning to participate were read including True Sons Ed Blakely & Harold Becker.

Bro. Butgereit also reports on the rededication of the Michigan monument at Andersonville to be held on Memorial Day 2004. Bro. Chris Czopek is working on the list of Michigan burials there.

Bro. Gary Gibson PDC reports that his State Representative Dr. Tom George is opposing a Senate Bill that proposes to place the year 1837 on the State flag as the year that Michigan was organized as a state. Bro. Gibson reads a statement from Rep. George giving his

reasons why the date should be 1835. Bro. Gibson moved that the Resolutions Committee compose a resolution to that effect - seconded & approved.

Bro. Howard Streeter moved that a copy of that resolution be sent to each State House & Senate member - seconded & approved.

CinC Powell reports on site selection for Nat'l. Encampments - Dept. of Michigan to send a request for consideration to C. Corfman PCinC. 1st available year is 2007.

Bro. Harrison PCinC moved that Michigan make a bid for 2008 at the Nat'l. Encampment in Springfield - seconded & approved.

Bro. J. Pahl says that he would like to run for JVCinC in 2006 & then CinC in 2008 in Michigan.

DC Hayes calls for a 15 minute break at 11:47 A.M. The Encampment reopens at 12:10 P.M.

DC Hayes calls on Sec'y. Lee to present the Gov. Austin Blair Award to Camp #1 for the largest increase in new Bros.(6) & the Orlando LeValley Award to Camp #67 for the largest percentage increaseron new Bros. (83%). The Nicolay-Hay Awards were presented to Bros: B.Butgereit II Camp #1 D. Schneider Camp #43 D. Hilliker Camp #160 R. Tyrl #7 M. Pangburn #58 R. Grove, Sr. " N. Breaugh 11 11 #14 K. Martin R. Iles #67 #259 \*\* #17 C. Pfauth, Sr. " #266 T. Emerick #85 P. Nelson 17 \*\* #145 R. Danes, Sr. " J. Barker #20 D. Wallace #427 C. Harthy #22 M. Carlson 11 147 B. Butgereit " #462

Bro. Pahl PDC reads the Resolution Committee's recommendations for Officer nominations at the Nat'l. Encampment:

Robert Grim for Cinc - approved by the gavel

Kent Armstrong JVCinC for SVCinc - approved by the gavel Joe Long & Steve Michaels for JVCinC - no endorsement, discuss at Nat'l. Encampment - approved by the gavel

Bob Petrovic For Council of Administration - no endorsement - approved by the gavel.

Resolution on the date on the State flag to be sent to the State Legislature - approved by the gavel.

DC Hayes calls on Bro. Gibson PDC for the Committee on Committee Reports report - he says that they found all reports satisfactory.

He says further that the Committee concurs with the recommendations of the Special Committee regarding establishing a Dept. Ceremonies & Rituals Committee to be chaired by a Ceremonies & Rituals Officer & he moves to adopt - approved by the gavel.

The Bylaw amendments necessary to implement the proposal of the Special Committee are attached. Items#1-4 were approved as presented, i#50 was approved after the word 'shall' was changed to 'need', a#6 died for lack of support & #7 was approved as presented.

Bro. J. Pahl PDC asks CinC Powell if he will approve these Bylaw

Bro. J. Pahl PDC asks CinC Powell if he will approve these Bylaw amendments with his signature & CinC agrees.

DC Hayes calls for a motion to approve the budget as presented - it was moved - seconded & approved.

Bro. Harrison PCinC moves to approve the Treasurer's report-seconded & approved.

5

Bro. Harrison PCinC moves to increase the Camp-at-Large dues to "mirror the Nat'l. Website" - seconded & approved.

Bro. J. Pahl PDC recommends that the Committee review reporting procedure for Bylaw changes before presenting them to the Encampment in 2003.

DC Hayes calls on Bro. R. Danes, Sr. for the Committee on Officers Reports report - he says that the Committee reviewed all reports & found them satisfactory.

Bro. G. Gibson moved that \$25.00 be sent to both the SVCinC's & the Nat'l. Patriotic Instructor's Funds - seconded & approved.

CinC Powell says that he wants nominations for the Cornelius Whitehouse Award that is given annually to the outstanding Brother in the Order & that last year dual awards were given to Bro. K. Harrison PCinC & Bro. K. Armstrong JVCinC because CinC Kreiser could not decide who was most outstanding.

DC Hayes calls for a 15 minute break at 3:32 P.M. The Encampment reopens at 3:49 P.M.

DC Hayes calls on Bro. B. Burgereit SVC who reports that the GAR hall in Detroit has been designated an historic building, that the remaining funds will go to the attorneys, that the paperwork from this project will go to the Historian & that a proposal will be made to convert some of the space to office use & some also to a Civil War museum with artifacts from the Ft. Wayne Museum.

DC Hayes calls on Bro. E. Hall CC of #180 & he says that he will be leaving Mich. to take a position at the Univ. of KY.

DC Hayes calls on Bro. J. Pahl PDC who moves that the DC be authorized to form a Dept. Guard & at his discretion, appoint a Commander & determine the structure of the unit - seconded & approved.

DC Hayes calls for the election of delegates to the Nat'l. Encampment & calls on Bro. Harrison PCinC for the motion. Bro. Harrison inquires about the Dept. membership & Secy. Lee reports 529 as of the end of March which would allow the Dept. 22 delegates.Bro. Harrison moved that the first 22 names on the roster be elected as delegates & others be alternates - seconded

Bro. R. Williams protested that he would be last on the roster & that he would like to be a delegate so Bro. Harrison changed his motion to put Bro. Williams 1st on the list.

Bro. J. Pahl speaks about the importance of having a full Mich. delegation; the JVCinC election between two good men & the enjoyable time & companionship to be had,

DC Hayes calls for the vote - approved.

DC Hayes calls for the report of the Nominating Committee - Bro.

M. Newman reads the names of the nominees:

Dept. Commander - Bruce Butgereit SVC

Dept. Sr. Vice Commander - Philip Parks JVC

Dept. Jr. Vice Commander - Neal Breaugh

Dept. Secretary - Richard Lee

Dept. Treasurer - Richard Williams

Council - Keith Harrison PCinC Howard Streeter Max Newman

DC Hayes calls for any other nominations - none offered - he then calls for a motion to approve the Committee's nominees, Bro. J. Lyons moves that nominations be closed & that the Secretary note that an unanimous ballot was cast for the slate as presented seconded & approved.

DC Hayes turns over the Encampment to the Installing Officer, CinC George Powell, who then relieves him of command of the Dept. as per

Whitney Hayes pins the Past Department Commanders Badge on her father.

CinC Powell calls on Secy. Lee to call the roll of Officers-elect & Staff appointees who are to stand as their names are called;

Officers-elect:

Bruce Butgereit DC Philip Parks SVC Neal Breaugh JVC Richard Williams Treasurer Richard Lee Secretary

Council - Keith Harrison PCinC Howard Streeter Max Newman

Staff appointees:

Chief of Staff: Rick Greene Graves Registration: Rick Danes Signals Officer: Eric Kirchberg Camp Organizer: Richard Lee G.A.R. Records: Jim Lyons PDC Patriotic Instructor: Lee Stroschine Civil War Memorials: Doug Armstrong Chaplain: Bill McAfee Counselor: E. Lou Hoos Camp-at-Large Coordinator: Kevin Lindsey Historian: Paul Hodges PDC Editor, "Michigan's Messenger": John Mann Guide: Bob Grove C. of Remembrance: Keith Harrison PCinC Commander's Group Rep.: Bruce Butgereit Guard: Ed Dowd B.S.A. Coordinator: Bruce Zahn Color Bearer: Blaine Valentine

CinC Powell installs the Officers as per Ritual & gives the Dept. Commanders Badge to DC Butgereit & Calls on Chaplain McAfee who asks for Divine guidance & assistance for those newly elected.

CinC Powell calls on DC Butgereit to assume command & wishes him success during his administration.

DC Butgereit closes the Encampment by calling on Chaplain McAffee who asks for Divine Blessing on the days proceedings & the Brothers present.

DC Butgereit completes the Closing as per Ritual at 4:16 P.M.

Respectfully submitted in Fraternity, Charity & Loyalty,

Department Secretary



Department of Michigan Headquarters, Linden April 19, 2002

Officers and Brothers,

I have come to the end of my tenure as Department Commander. It has been a privilege and honor to serve in this capacity. And although I could not devote as much time as I wished to the position, it has been a very fulfilling experience.

The work of this Department is done by its Officers. To that end, I have quite ably served. I wish to acknowledge their dedication to our causes and offer my sincere thanks for all of their efforts. They are, true gentlemen and Brothers.

In conclusion, I wish to thank all the Brothers of this great Department.

Yours in F., C., & L.,

Gregory Hayes Department Commander – Michigan 2000 - 2002





# Sons of Union Veterans of the Civil War

Department Senior Vice-Commander Department of Michigan

April 20, 2002

Greetings fellow Department of Michigan Officers and Brothers:

The existence of our Order is based primarily upon hereditary and/or patriotic membership. Our success though, in accomplishing our goals and purposes, hinges directly on that membership's active participation. I believe we sometimes view our participation much like we would a hobby, taking part when time or interest suits us. But in reality, I firmly believe we must look at our Order much in the same way one would look at a business. Not your ordinary business, where success is measured in dollars, but the business of generating interest in membership within our Order. This can be achieved by presenting ourselves in the best light.

Any business that wishes to grow must get the word out or advertise about who they are, what they do, and how others can become part of the team. We must do the following:

- 1. Make full use of all media sources available throughout your community much of it is free
- 2. Utilize the Department website for upcoming events not your regular meetings, that information is on the Camp page but ceremonies, headstone or memorial rededications, etc.
- 3. Communicate with the Department and other Camps we are Brothers and should be dedicated, not only to our own Camp but helping others in any way we can
- 4. Be sure that the Department/Camp officer who is listed as a contact, is the correct one and that he actually follows through when an inquiry is made
- 5. Take advantage of the "free" space available at local libraries and museums for displaying brochures/flyers on our Order
- 6. Keep an open line of communication with local genealogical, historical societies and veterans groups

It was my pleasure to serve as Department Senior Vice and I appreciate the assistance and support of you as my Brother. The highlight of this year was filling in for Commander Hayes at the National Encampment.

Respectfully submitted in F, C, and L,

(B)

DEPARTMENT HEADQUARTERS



# SONS OF UNION VETERANS OF THE CIVIL WAR

# DEPARTMENT OF MICHIGAN

Richard F. Lee
Department Secretary
1111 South Kern Road
Fowlerville, MI 48836-9257
(517) 223-9497



REPORT OF THE SECRETARY TO THE 113th ANNUAL ENCAMPMENT

20th April 2002

Dear Commander Hayes,

The Department membership, as of 31 March, is 529 Bros. in 26 Camps. There are 45 Associates, 25 Life members, 2 Real Sons & 11 Juniors. One year ago there were 514 members.

In the calendar year 2001 there were 19 Camps that sent the Quarterly Report on time, three Camps were on time for 3 quarters.

With the organization of the Maj. Robert Anderson Camp in Alpena in September there are 26 Camps in the Department reporting. With the Gen'l. Israel B. Richardson Camp #2 that was organized 1 week ago today in Troy, 27 will report in this quarter.

The Secretary was a participant in the following events:

- 12 May the reinterment of Pvt. Pine at Jackson
- 28 May marched in the Gilluly-Kingsley Camp Guard at Hartland, MI
- l June opened the Civil War Day at Scranton, Middle School in Brighton, MI by reading Gen'l. Logans Order #11 & explaining the G.A.R. & SUVCW to the 8th graders, for the 6th yr.
- 2 June attended the graveside service for Bro. Adin Shank, Real Son of Camp #17.
- ll June at Farley Hill Elementary in Pinckney, MI discussed the Civil War related to Michigan & Livingston County, My uniform & rifle & "funny" facial hair.
- 29 July worked with other G-K #120 Bros. in clean up, dig-up & prop-up at the Fleming Cemetary in Howell, MI.
- 9-11 Aug. attended the 120th Annual National Encampment in MO
- 23 Sept. Participated in the organizatiom of the Major Robert Anderson Camp #139 in Alpena, MI
- 11 Nov. was a member of the G-K #120 Camp Guard the ceremony at the Fowlerville, MI Veterans Memorial.
- It has been a distinct pleasure to work with you for these 2 years & I wish you a Happy Retirement. I've really enjoyed our lunch meetings at "Charley's" in Linden.

Respectfully submitted in F., C., &L.,

Achard F. Lee

"To perpetuate the memory of the Grand Army of the Republic (G.A.R.) and of the men who saved the Union in 1861 to 1865."

(AD)

# DEPARTMENT OF MICHIGAN SONS OF UNION VETERANS OF THE CIVIL WAR

# Budget -- 2001-2002

ANTICIPATED INCOME:	Actual	2002
Camp per capita	9457	10,000
Application fees	205	200
Coat of Arms patch. — #30 25	270	200
/ Corps badge 41/5 30	210	60
/ Emblem insignia patch. — #20	260	155
/Hat badges	1422	1000
Flags0-	-0-	-0-
Mouse pads0-		0-/
Dept Encampment Registration 100	248	250
Dept Encampment Dinners250	-0-	250
Raffle0-	-0-	-0-/
Donations550	807	-0-1
Miscellaneous Income (camp-at-large) 100	341	350
Ínterest Income	78	80
TOTAL INCOME11,450	13,308	12,545

Ph Jarnsworth Treasurer

ANTICIPATED EXPENDITURES:	ACTUAL	2002
National per capita6,200	6092	6200
Central Region dues		5
Dept Encampment Dinners 250	-0-	250
Dept Comm. Gifts	-0-	75
Dept Encampment Other 100	124	125
Midwinter Meeting	114	140
Michigan Messenger		
Printing2,500	1418	1700 2000
Labeling300	298	325
Postage 550	430	550
Other50	125	150
National Encampment expenses 50	-0-	75
National CinC gift	24	30
Donations	224	400
Supplies	-0-	100
Badges & Insignia	1618	1800 1500
Officer Reinbursements 500	330	500
Department Website fee 60	60	70
Miscellaneous expenses 50	21	50
TOTAL EXPENDITURES 11,450	10,883	12,545

Vil Tarnsworth Treasurer TO: RICHARD F.LEE, SECRETARY, DEPT OF MICHIGAN

FROM: NEAL F. BREAUGH, PATRIOTIC INSTRUCTOR

DATE: APRIL 3, 2002

RE: PATRIOTIC INSTRUCTOR'S 2001/2002 FINAL REPORT

AN UPDATE FROM THE FEBRUARY 20TH REPORT

On September 25, 2001, I mailed 24 letters to Camp Patriotic Instructors or Camp Commanders. (SEE ATTACHED SAMPLE OF THIS LETTER). The 24 Camps came from a list provided to me by Department Secretary Richard Lee on August 30, 2001 I did not send letters to Major Robert Anderson Camp 139 or Russell A. Alger Camp 462 as they were not on the list provided.

As of this date, I have received written reports from four Camps: Robert Finch Camp 14 (report contained in letter)

Nash-Hodges Camp 43 U.S. Grant Camp 101 Gilluly-Kingsley Camp 120

All of the reports were very complete and thorough and are attached.

In addition, I have completed a report of Camp Reports that have been published in the Messenger this year: (JULY 2001, OCTOBER 2001, AND JANUARY 2002) All of these Camp Reports contain Patriotic Activities by our Department Camps this year.

FOUR Camps have had Camp Reports in all four issues.

General John A. Logan Camp 1

Austin Blair Camp 7
Robert Finch Camp 14

Russell A. Alger Camp 462 (by Bruce Butgereit, Coordinator

Two Camps have had Camp Reports in three issues.

CURTENIUS GUARD CAMP 17 George W.Anderson Camp 58

Six Camps have had Camp Reports in two issue.

Colegrove-Woodruff Camp 22 George W. Lapoint Camp 76

Major Robert Anderson Camp 139 (by Bruce Butgereit, DSVD)

Carpenter-Welch Camp 180

Albert & James Lyon Camp 266 (in JVC Parks' July Article)

Sgt. John S. Cosbey Camp 427

Two Camps had two Camp Reports in one issue General Benjamin Pritchard Camp 20 Governor Carpo Camp 145



# PAGE 2

THUS, 14 CAMPS HAVE HAD A LEAST ONE ARTICLE IN THE MESSENGER DEALING WITH PATRIOTIC ACTIVITIES AND 3 OTHER CAMPS SENT SENT A WRITTEN REPORT TO ME AS REQUESTED.

### PATRIOTIC INSTRUCTOR 2001-2002 REPORT CONTINUED

We have heard nothing from the following nine Camps:

Henry Plant Camp 3 Fruitport George W. Howe Camp 9 Port Huron Alexander French Camp 28 Big Rapids General Phil Kearny Camp 67 Bay City Frederick H Hackerman Camp 85 Bridgemore Henry W. Quigley Camp 147 Cadillac Henry F. Wallace Camp 160 Corunna/Owosso Wa-Bu-No Camp 250 Mt. Pleasant Archibald Stewart Camp 259 Litchfield

I feel very optimistic that the above nine Camps are also doing a good job and involved with a variety of Patriotic Activities; however I would recommend that at least one of next year's officers (Commander, Senior Vice Commander, Junior Vice Commander or the Patriotic Instructor try to attend one of these Camp's Meeting to offer help if needed and to encourage them to submit some Camp Reports for the Messenger.

Finally, based on the attached reports and the 28 Camp reports that appeared in the first three issues of the Messenger, I believe I can report with confidence that the Michigan Department is very much involved in a variety of exciting and educational patriotic activities.

Respectively Submitted in F., C., & L.

Neal F. Breaugh
Patriotic Instructor
Department of Michigan

# REPORT of the DEPARTMENT CHAPLAIN

April 20, 2002

# Commander Hayes:

1. Listed below are the names of brothers and death dates, which have been reported to the Department Chaplain since our last Department Encampment:

5/30/01: Adin K. Shank, "True Son", Curtenius Guard Camp No. 17.

: Charles R. Amidon, Camp 160.

9/26/01: Donald K. McClure, Robert Finch Camp 14, Traverse City, Michigan.

12/15/01: Richard E. Carden, Charter Camp Commander of Sgt. John S. Cosbey Camp No. 427, Dearborn.

2/26/02: Willard C. Grant, Sgt. John S. Cosbey Camp 427, Dearborn.

- 2. During this fiscal year I have attended and/or participated in the following activities related to my position as Department Chaplain:
  - Department Encampment 4/21/01.
  - The Re-interment of PVT. Pine in Jackson, 5/12/01.
  - Remembrance Day at the Veterans' Home in Grand Rapids 8/4/01.
  - Jackson CW Muster 8/25 & 8/26/01.
  - Re-dedication of the Orcutt Post 79, GAR Memorial in Kalamazoo 9/22/01.
  - Dedication of the USS Sultana Memorial in Hillsdale 11/11/01.
  - Funeral home visit for PCC Rick Carden in Dearborn 12/19/01.
  - Department Mid-Winter Conference 2/23/02.
- 3. I submitted three articles for the Chaplain's Corner in "The Messenger".
- 4. I sent cards of condolence to the widow's of deceased brothers and submitted reports of the deaths to Department and National officers, as required.

It has been my honor to have been appointed to this office. I appreciate having been able to serve our Order and to have done what I was able to perpetuate its ideals and promote its agendae.

Respectively submitted in Fraternity, Charity & Loyalty,

William B. M<sup>e</sup> Afee, PCC, Chaplain Department of Michigan Sons of Union Veterans of the Civil War

Serve the Lord with gladness."

# Department of Michigan Sons of Union Veterans of the Civil War

Historian's Report

Department Encampment Lansing, Michigan

April 20, 2002

The job description for Historians, both on the Department level and on the Camp level, states: "The purpose of the office of Historian is to collect and preserve all historical and biographical material pertaining to the Civil War, to members of the Grand Army of the Republic, and to members of the Order." Accordingly, the Department Historian this year solicited and collected a variety of materials such as department orders, printed programs, photographs, booklets, newspaper articles, letters, and a video. The paper items were put in archival sheet protectors, sorted, and put in 3-ring binders which in turn were indexed and labeled. Six volumes resulted.

Volume I and part of Volume II contain many Department Orders from the Michigan Department, SUVCW, from 1938 to 1992. Among the other items in Volume II are materials about the re-interment of Pvt. Daniel W. Pine on May 12, 2001: brochures, newspaper articles, ceremony programs, and photographs. They are supplemented by a video.

Volumes III, IV, and V consist of "The LaBanta Papers." They are an assortment of papers accumulated by Brother Thayne LaBanta, Past Department Commander and a "true son," and by Sister Louise LaBanta, Past Department President of the Auxiliary to Sons of Union Veterans of the Civil War. Volume III contains program booklets, badges, and a memorial service program for the 97th National Encampment held in 1978 at Grand Rapids, Michigan. Its other contents include several copies of "The Banner" from 1972 to 1998.

Volume IV has program booklets for Annual Conventions of the Allied Orders of the Grand Army of the Republic in Michigan for 1957 and 1969 to 1982. This volume also contains miscellaneous papers related to the Department of Michigan, SUVCW, such as letters and newspaper articles. Volume V has similar items for the Michigan organizations of the Auxiliary to the SUVCW, the Daughters of Union Veterans, the Ladies of the Grand Army of the Republic, and the Woman's Relief Corps. In addition, there is an 1897 Quartermaster - Sergeant's Quarterly Report Book of Camp 19, Division of Michigan, Sons of Veterans. Personal letters and papers from Sister LaBanta's activities are kept separate, in a manila envelope for storage, rather than in a binder.



Brother Bruce Butgereit, SVC, and Sister Marcia Bruin of the Women's Relief Corps assembled Volume VI which pertains to General John A. Logan Camp No. 1. The book contains materials from a very busy schedule of events. Among them are meeting agendas and minutes, Patriotic Instructor's reports, and printed programs and newspaper accounts of Weekends of Remembrance. There are materials from special ceremonies and monument rededications as well as copies of Certificates of Appreciation presented.

Sincere thanks to the Brothers and Sisters who contributed to this History Collection 2002. They are (in alphabetical order) Marcia Bruin, Bruce Butgereit, Charles Harthy, Bill Lowe, James Lyons, William McAfee, and Lucille "Peaches" Streeter, in addition to the Historian. Thanks, too, to the Department administration for encouraging the endeavors of this office.

Respectfully submitted in Fraternity, Charity and Loyalty

Paul D. Hodges, PDC
Department Historian



# Sons of Union Veterans of the Civil War The Russell A. Alger, Camp No. 462

Department of Michigan Camp-at-Large

April 20, 2002

To: Dept. of Michigan Commander Gregory Hayes

Re: Dept. of Michigan, Camp-at-Large

Sir:

The Camp-at-Large, the Russell A. Alger Camp 462 has served the Department well in providing a base from which to create other Camps. When I took over the assignment in 2001, we had eighteen members in the Camp and today we have eleven. At first glance, it might cause some concern as to why, but when you understand that the Major Robert Anderson Camp 139 in Alpena was started with seven Brothers from Camp 462 and the General Israel B. Richardson Camp 2 just had its first meeting with four more transfers from the Camp, it's not bad at all.

The Camp files will be transferred to Brother Kevin Lindsey, a former member of the Camp, at the conclusion of today's assembly. I am sure that Brother Lindsey will serve the Department well.

Respectfully submitted in F, C, and L,

Francis E. France

Bruce B. Butgereit

Senior Vice-Commander, Dept. of MI Coordinator for Camp-at-Large, No. 462

Commander, Camp No. 1 1691 Summerfield Street SE Kentwood, MI 49512-6499

Ph: 616-827-3369 Fax: 616-827-3366 Cell: 616-291-6939

Email: civil-war@mindspring.com

(M)



# Soms of Union Peterans of the Civil Mar Department of Michigan



John R. Mann
EDITOR, MICHIGAN'S MESSENGER
2495 Washington Road
Lansing, Michigan 48911-7216
(517) 694-1440 ~ Jrmsuvcw@aol.com

# Department Newsletter Editor's Report

for the year 2001/2002

All four quarterly issues of Michigan's Messenger were published and mailed on or before the scheduled mailing dates. Each issue averaged 20 pages and over 550 copies were mailed to our members each quarter. Department Officers reports kept our members well informed of what was happening within the Department of Michigan. Camps also, for the most part, kept the membership informed of what was going on in their locales through their Camp News reports.

I am happy to report that for the coming year, Brother Roger Heiple will keep our membership entertained with a series of articles on Civil War Veterans' communities that were created in the south and California around the turn of the century. The article in the April 2002 issue of Michigan's Messenger, "The search for the Union Civil War Colonies," is the first in the series.

In Fraternity, Charity and Loyaltv.

John R. Mann

# DEPARTMENT OF MICHIGAN SONS OF UNION VETERANS OF THE CIVIL WAR

### G.A.R. RECORDS COMMITTEE

April 20, 2002

To: Gregory Hayes
Department Commander

Subject: Annual Report

The fifth year of operation for this committee has been productive in a number of ways. We continue to gain information on the location of Post records in a variety of places. We have had the opportunity to speak to several Genealogical and Historical Societies concerning our objectives and how the records we seek may be useful in the work that they perform.

Two weeks ago I traveled to Coloma to meet with Daundra Baker, a former member of the Ladies of the GAR. She contacted Rick Danes concerning some burial records and other materials she wished to place in a safe location for preservation. Rick referred her to me and arrangements were made to pick up the files and records. Most were from the Metzger Circle 45, LGAR, of Niles and included applications, a minute book, financial information and some correspondence.

The "find" was the Descriptive Book of A. Anderson Post 157 of Cassopolis. The Post operated from 1883 to 1933. The State Archives Finding Aid lists this as a "Colored Post". A cursory look through the record indicates a number of men who served in the  $102^{nd}$  U.S. Colored Troops (1st Michigan Colored Troops), and several more like units, but that the membership was made up of veterans who served in a wide variety of units. Perhaps the most significant thing is that the name on the cover is Albert Anderson. We can now trace this individual and find out why the Post was named in his honor.

A presentation to the Western Michigan Genealogical Society produced a folder of information and correspondence between a local veteran and the Pension Bureau. Brother Bruce Butgereit picked up this material for the Committee. Several requests for research assistance were also generated.

Commander Hayes inquired, at the Mid-winter Conference, about how many research requests we deal with during the year. I had not been keeping a count, at that point, but since the Conference, there have been twenty-seven requests for research assistance.

Locating and researching surviving GAR Halls is a "side project" that just seems to have developed as we have moved along. A Soldiers and Sailors GAR Memorial Hall has been located in Vermontville. It wasn't really lost, we just did not know it was there. It is now the meeting place of the local American Legion Post. A presentation will be provided in the next issue of <u>MICHIGAN'S MESSENGER</u>.

An update on the Hall in Dimondale, which served as the Township Hall since the early 1940s, shows that the building has been sold. The new owner is James Perkins, of Lansing. He has taught architecture and historic preservation at Lansing Community College for twenty-eight years. He is restoring the building, has replaced all the windows and doors, in an effort to bring back the original "storefront" appearance. He plans to sell or lease the building for business purposes to someone who will agree to maintain the historic appearance of the building. He has a record of restoring and preserving several buildings in Lansing.

The G.A.R.Records Project portion of the Special Projects section on the Department web site has been revised and updated. The page now includes the annotated Post listing from the National site, a listing of Department Commanders and a listing of Encampment sites, Presiding Officers, and Membership and Post counts for each year. Two rather intense periods of research, over several months, provided six pages of notes for the G.A.R. Post list concerning multiple use of the same number, name changes, dates of

operation and background information on the person for whom Posts were named. Corrections were also made to name spelling and, in a few instances, clarifying the correct name for the Post as used by the membership in reports, letterhead and other records.

Work continues on the G.A.R. membership data base project. There are now nearly 11,000 records included and we are working on Post 38 at present. We have now recorded 2047 annual Post officer rosters. Two new tables were added to the database this year. One is a listing of the 27 Posts in existence in 1869. The other is a listing of 202 officers of these Posts and the Department officers of 1869. The information came from a small book published by Comrade I. M. Cravath in Lansing in 1869. This appears to be the only surviving information from the operation of the Michigan Department from 1867 to 1872. The Department was dropped in 1873 and reorganized in 1879. Work is under way to cross-reference the two lists to determine how many of these men returned to the Department ranks after the 1879 reorganization. We will continue to research the military service records for the men in this group.

Although a number of people have promised to send copies of records found, this has not materialized. We hope to be able, during this next year to follow-up with these individuals or get out and do the copy work ourselves. It is hoped that the Department can make funds available to cover the cost of supplies for this part of the project.

It is a challenge to pursue this effort, but one with many new twists and turns and interesting things to be found. I am thankful for the opportunity to work on this important project and hope to be able to continue until its completion.

Respectfully submitted,

In F., C., and L.,

Janus J. Fr

James T. Lyons, PDC, Chairman G.A.R. Records Committee

# DEPARTMENT OF MICHIGAN SONS OF UNION VETERANS OF THE CIVIL WAR

### SPECIAL COMMITTEE

To: Gregory Hayes
Department Commander

Dear Commander Hayes:

By action of the Department Encampment in April of 2001 this Committee was directed to continue its work and report back in 2002. The Committee was directed to monitor the actions taken at the National Encampment on topics related to this project.

The Committee met on October 24, 2001, at the home of the Chairman, for the purpose of framing a recommendation to be brought to the 2002 Department Encampment. After reviewing the actions of the National Encampment, the Committee renews the basic recommendation brought to the 2001 Department Encampment.

The Committee makes the following recommendations:

- 1. To establish a position designated as the Department Ceremonies and Rituals Officer.
- 2. To establish a Standing Committee designated as the Ceremonies and Ritual Committee with the Ceremonies and Rituals Officer as Chairman.
- 3. The functions of the Committee would be designated as;
  - A. To assist Camps with appropriate use of the Ritual in performing ceremonies at Camp Functions.
  - B. To help Camps to Organize Camp Guards and provide training for these groups in effective presentations and programs.
  - C. To develop "Degree Teams" to handle ceremonies and other duties at Department level functions.
  - Provide guidance and assistance in regard to dress and appearance of Brothers participating in ceremonial functions.

We thank you for the opportunity to provide this service to the Department.

Respectfully submitted,

ツ! じいじしく ノ.

In F., C., and L.,

James T. Lyons, PDC

Chairman, for the Committee

January 9, 2002

cc: Richard Lee, Department Secretary

Gary L. Gibson, PDC

Rick Greene

Bruce Butgereit

### PROPOSED BY LAW AMENDMENTS

Please share and review with your Camp before the Department Encampment set for April 20, 2002. Our current By-Laws (last amended in 1999) can be found on our Department webpage.

In order to implement the proposal of this Committee to establish a new office and standing committee for the Department, the following amendments to the Department By Laws are recommended:

- 1. Amend ARTICLE III Officers and Their Duties Section 2: add Ceremonies and Rituals Officer.
- 2. Amend ARTICLE IX Committees: Add a new Section 12 The Ceremonies and Rituals Committee shall assist Camps with appropriate use of the Ritual in performing ceremonies at Camp functions. It shall help Camps to organize Camp Guards and provide training for these groups in effective presentations and programs. It shall develop "Degree Teams" to handle ceremonies and other duties at Department level functions. It shall provide guidance and assistance in regard to dress and appearance of Brothers participating in ceremonial functions. The Rituals and Ceremonies Officer shall chair the Committee.
- 3. ARTICLE IX Committees: Re-number present Section 12 to Section 13.
- 4. Amend ARTICLE XVIII Sons of Veterans Reserve and Camp Guards Section 4.: Amend the second sentence by adding a period after "..., SVR" and eliminating the phrase "... with the exception that SVR uniform regulations shall be observed by the Camp Guards." The new sentence would read 'said Camp Guards would not be governed by the Standard Operating Procedures of the National Military Department, SVR.
- 5. ARTICLE XVIII Sons of Veterans Reserve and Camp Guards: Add a new Section 7. For the purposes of these By Laws, the presentation of the Colors, and related activities, at meetings, ceremonies and other functions shall not be considered a "military" activity.
- 6. ARTICLE XVIII Sons of Veterans and Camp Guards: Add a new Section 8. For the purposes of these By Laws, the firing of rifle salutes, and other functions commonly known as the rendering of military honors shall constitute "military" activity under the terms of the National Regulations (C&R) and these By Laws.
- 7. ARTICLE XVIII Sons of Veterans Reserve and Camp Guards: Re-number existing Sections 7 and 8 to be Sections 9 and 10.

Respectfully submitted, 2002 By-Laws Committee Bruce B. Butgereit, DSVC, Chairman Jim Lyons, PDC William McAfee

# MICHIGAN DEPARTMENT SONS OF UNION VETERANS OF THE CIVIL WAR

# 2002 GRAVES REGISTRATION COMMITTEE ANNUAL REPORT

# BACKGROUND

The past year has contained many opportunities and disappointments for us not only as an organization, but as a society and as persons. Although events such as the tragedy of September 11 will be with us forever, the death of loved ones, and the current economic downturn will soon be tempered by our everyday tasks. Many of our other daily trials don't seem as important as they once did.

We still pursue the task that started 133 years ago when Comrade Cravath first laid pen to paper and recorded the resting place of some of our ancestors who supported the Union during the 1861-1865 Rebellion and, as in past years, the work seems endless. Why do I say this? Because in spite of the extraordinary effort that continues by a few, we still are seeing only 50% participation at quarterly meetings, 20% of our existing Camps have no Graves program, and only eleven counties out of 83 have been completed and submitted.

# YEAR 2001-2002 SUCCESSES

During this past year many successes have been realized as a result of an active committee who were not afraid to step out of the box and address the issues that stood in the way of a successful program. Many conversations have been held, issues brought forward, and the lines of communication that had previously been closed were kept open by the dedicated Committee.

Committee meetings were held in January, September and in December, and were attended by approximately 50% of the Camps. The issues that were addressed and resolved were:

- 1. The structure and intent of the Graves Officer's Handbook were utilized and finalized. Updated sections that more closely reflect how the Committee really works will soon be distributed to the local Camp Graves Officers for review.
- 2. The format and content of the Department database was reviewed, changed as recommended, and changes made. Several Camps now communicate new and amended registrations by email to the Department Officer.

3. A policy that outlines what information will appear on the Department website has been agreed upon by the Committee. That database will be ready to initiate as soon as all Camps have a designated Graves Officer.

Outside of the committee, the review and registration of existing lists of Michigan Soldiers buried at National Cemeteries continues. As the Committee decided, the burial place of any Michigan soldier will be documented in the Department record, as well as all Civil War Soldier buried in Michigan. We also record the resting places of veterans of all Wars Prior to World War I.

Queries are handled efficiently and professionally by the person to whom they are addressed, regardless of geography or position. In the future, these requests for information will be routed to the Camp designee.

The Department officer has been asked by the National officer to reconcile the 36,498 National records with the 31,048 Department records. This means that a record-by-record comparison to eliminate incomplete and duplicate records from the National file is in progress, and is 75% complete.

Several Camps have committed to completing the verification of previously un-submitted registrations, and forward them to the Department GRO as soon as possible. Our hope is that with a new roster of Camp Commanders and GROs in Camps that previously did not participate, we can expand the program into all parts of the state.

An agenda of quarterly meetings was set for the year 2002.

# **FUTURE PLANS AND CHALLENGES**

Some Facts: currently we have 26 Camps in the Department, who are responsible for the survey of 3836 cemeteries in 83 counties.

Out of these 25 Camps, 6 have no program and 13 have not submitted any new graves information in a year, leaving 7 Camps who are working on 83 counties.

Of those, 11 counties have been completely surveyed and submitted.

Several counties have been almost "single-handedly" surveyed and submitted by individuals or families in the name of the Order.

Along with the issue of record collection and retention comes the problem of viable graves programs and a contact for each Camp. Each Camp does not have a GRO. Four Camps (1, 7, and 147, and 427) are working on Counties outside their jurisdiction.

Our plan and challenge for the next year, somewhat redundant to last year, is to get all records held by "completely surveyed" counties submitted, to complete the partially completed counties, and to encourage the appointment of GROs and participation by all Camps.

Since the adoption of a National By-Law that would require each Department to have a Graves Officer, a comparable request will be made of the Department to follow suit. The participation and contact person is the linchpin that will allow us to publish our database on our Department Website.

When we get that accomplished, we can prepare a tentative plan and schedule for the completion of the remaining 2752 cemeteries in the state.

We would also favor the creation of a video or CD-based training resource that would be distributed to all Camps as part of their program, and would include subjects such as procedures, resources, research techniques, recognition of GAR holdings and ordinance, etc. in a visual format. The resources needed to produce that resource could be defined by the Committee.

# CONCLUSION

The Department of Michigan continues to be recognized as the national leader in Graves Registrations. With over 36,000 National registrations, the foreseeable trend would indicate that we could register 10,000 to 15,000 new graves every year for the next seven to ten years if our leaders and membership continue to support the program. We have enough Committee members that are willing to spend time on the Camp level to show a novice the ropes. Many of the experienced researchers comes early and then attend our Committee meetings. There is no reason that the Graves Program cannot continue to provide focus to an already great SUVCW agenda......please support us as you can!

Records Waiting for Input	2000**	300	7324	12,000	5,324
Records in State Database	18, 021*	18, 528	19,881	31,048	11,167
Records Submitted to National	18, 583*	19,227	20, 146	36,498	16,352
Date	June, 2000	Sept, 2000	Feb, 2001	Feb, 2002	Total Change Since 2/2001

\*National and Department Record currently being reconciled

# Camp Participation in Graves Program February 2001-February 2002

Program '01 Program '02	Y Wnr	0.	X C/M	Y Wnr	Y Wnr	Y Wnr	Y Wnr	C V	S NP	2	Y Wnr	NP	Y Wnr	Y nr	of N	×	? Wnr	Y nr	Y Wnr	C ×	Y Wnr	Y Wnr	Y nr	Y Wnr	° C	N N	=no Graves Program
Area of Responsibility	Kent, Montcalm, and Ottawa	Mason, Muskegon, and Oceana	Jackson, Roscommon*, Wontmorency*	Huron, Saint Clair, and Sanilac	Antrim, Charlevoix, Grand Traverse, and Leelanau	Barry, Eaton, and Ingram	Allegan, Kalamazoo, and Van Buren	Branch and Calhoun	Mecosta, Newaygo, and Osceola	Lenawee	Clinton, Gratiot, and Ionia	Arenac, Bay, Gladwin, and Saginaw	Monroe	Berrien, Cass, and Saint Joseph	Wayne -City of Detroit	Livingston and Oakland	Alcona, Alpena, Cheboygan, Emmet, Presque Isle	Genesee, Lapeer, and Tuscola	Benzie, Lake, Manistee, and Wexford, Missaukee *	Shiawassee	Washtenaw	Clare, Isabella, Midland	Hillsdale	Alger, Houghton, Keweenaw, Marquette, Menominee	Macomb and Wayne (outside of Detroit)	State-wide Camp	W=actively working Wnr=working, no returns in 2002 nr=no returns, not working C=completed area NP=no Graves Program
Сатр Nате	John A. Logan	Henry E. Plant	Austin Blair	George W. Howe	Robert Finch	<b>Curtenius Guard</b>	Benj. Pritchard	Colegrove-Woodruff	Alexander French	Nash-Hodges	George W. Anderson	Phil Kearney	Geo. W. La Point	Fred. H. Hackeman	Ulysses S. Grant	Gilluly-Kingsley	Robert Anderson	Henry Crapo	Henry W. Quigley	Henry F. Wallace	Carpenter-Welsh	WA-BU-NO	Archibald Stewart	Albert & James Lyon	John S. Cosbey	Russeil A. Alger	W=actively working Wnr=wo,
Camp	7	n	^	თ	14	17	20	22	28	43	28	29	76	<b>∞</b> rO	101	120	139	145	147	160	180	250	259	266	427	462	-M

\* Camp has asked to work outside their assigned area

Date: 02/04/2002

# Camp Delegates to the Department Encampment

Delegate count is based on 1 representative per Camp plus 1 representative for every 10 Camp members/associates or greater fraction of 10. Dual members are not counted twice.

Camp Number	Camp Name	allotted delegates	20 Apr.'02 present					
MI I	General John A Logan Camp	4	2					
MI 3	Henry E Plant Camp	2	0					
MI 7	Gov Austin Blair Camp	5	8					
MI 9	George W Howe Camp	2	0					
MI 14	Robert Finch Camp	3	0					
MI 17	Curtenius Guard Camp	5	5					
MI 20	Gen Benjamin Pritchard Camp	4	6					
MI 22	Colegrove-Woodruff Camp	3	2					
MI 28	Alexander French Camp	3	0					
MI 43	Nash-Hodges Camp	3	0					
MI 58	George W Anderson Camp	4	4					
MI 67	Gen. Phil Kearney Camp	2	0					
MI 76	Col George W LaPoint Camp	2	0					
MI 85	Frederick H Hackeman Camp	3	0					
MI 101	Gen Ulysses S Grant Camp	3	1					
MI 120	Gilluly-Kingsley Camp	3	2					
MI 139	-WW-Camp Maj. Robert anderson	2	2					
MI 145	Gov Henry Crapo Camp	6	5					
MI 147	Henry W Quigley Camp	2	0					
MI 160	Maj Henry F Wallace Camp	3	2					
MI 180	Carpenter-Welch Camp	3	2					
MI 250	WA-BU-NO Camp	4	2					
MI 259	Archibald Stewart Camp	2	0					
MI 266	Albert & James Lyon Camp	4	0					
MI 427	Sgt John S Cosbey Camp	2	1					
MI 462	Russell A Alger Camp	2	0					
2	Gen'l. I. B. Richardson	2	2 46					